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January 15, 2015 

Dear Members of the General Assembly  
and Fellow Vermonters:  

It is an honor and a pleasure to present my Fiscal Year (FY) 
2016 Budget Recommendations for your consideration.  
The budget is built on five principles – principles that I hope we 
can continue to come back to as the legislature discusses my 
proposals:  responsibility, sustainability, value, protection, and 
balance. 
 
Late in 2014 I had to make one of the most difficult decisions of 
my public career – to put on hold, for now, my vision of a uni-
versal, publicly-financed single payer health plan. But that does 
not mean we should cease our efforts to secure health care re-
form for all Vermonters, because the need to fix our unsustaina-
ble, unfair, and unaffordable heath care system is as great as 
ever.  In this budget, I am proposing some immediate and con-
crete steps to help.   
 
First, I propose increasing payments to both the community 
health teams and to the medical homes that are the backbone 
of Vermont’s Blueprint for Health. Through their hard work we 
have seen savings of about $550 per person in healthcare 
costs. My budget increases the community team payments by 
$540,000 and medical home payments by $3.5 million.  
 
Second, this budget includes a plan to address the cost shift to 
private health insurance premiums caused by low Medicaid pro-
vider payments. This hidden tax is a barrier to affordability for 
people who have health insurance. I plan to invest approxi-

mately $25 million into payments to health care providers to en-
sure that we make significant progress in paying our fair share 
of Medicaid.  More than $30 million is committed to cover newly 
insured Vermonters, whose coverage would otherwise exacer-
bate the cost shift. Together these increased payments will sig-
nificantly reduce the current cost shift.  
 
I propose to pay for this and other important healthcare initia-
tives with a 0.7% payroll tax. The tax will raise $41 million at the 
state level and allow us to draw down an additional $45 million 
in new federal dollars – allowing us to reduce the cost shift sig-
nificantly by reducing the amount needed to be covered by pri-
vate premiums by $41 to $50 million. The proposal will leverage 
the cost shift reduction for businesses that offer insurance to-
day by asking for a small contribution from all businesses, in-
cluding those who do not offer insurance. 
 
In a separate policy bill, I also propose to strengthen the Green 
Mountain Care Board’s authority to ensure that we move to-
ward a system that focuses on health care as a public good and 
moves us to a system that pays for quality of care, not quantity 
of care.  I ensure there is additional oversight over the budget 
and priorities of the Vermont Information Technology Leaders 
(VITL) by enhancing the Board’s ability to review their budget.  
In addition, the policy bill creates a focus on the health impacts 
of state policy by promoting “health in all policies” initiatives.   
 
I have also heard from Vermonters that the amounts they have 
to pay when seeking services are too high, so I propose $2 mil-
lion in this budget to support an increase in Vermont’s cost-
sharing reduction program.  While I include a specific sugges-
tion in the policy bill, I am open to considering other options for 
increasing affordability. 
 
While reducing health insurance costs for business, we will also 
continue to encourage new businesses to grow and develop in 
Vermont. I am proposing to improve the Vermont Economic 
Growth Incentive by removing the $1 million cap for special pro-
jects outside of Chittenden County, tying the wage require-
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  ments to regional economic variances, and advancing training 
dollars earlier than currently allowed.  
 
Controlling the cost of education and addressing the crushing 
property tax burden on Vermonters across the state will involve 
legislators, town officials, schools districts and taxpayers all 
working together.  To help in this conversation, the Agency of 
Education has directed significant resources to collecting and 
disseminating vital data to schools on how they are performing. 
This information will help inform schools and school districts as 
they decide what is best for them.  In addition to the required 
General Fund transfers to the Education Fund, I propose to ad-
vance the work of education spending reform by providing $3 
million in the capital budget for incentive funding for school dis-
trict consolidation projects. With good data, and some capital 
funds, the right decisions can be made at the local level focus-
ing on quality and reducing cost in our school systems.  I will 
also support changes to current funding that do not create the 
right incentives, such as eliminating the small schools grant and 
phantom student payments under most circumstances. 
 
Vermonters everywhere were heartbroken at the terrible stories 
of child abuse and death in the past year. While the ultimate 
responsibility for these atrocious crimes remains with the heart-
less people who carried them out, we know that the Depart-
ment for Children and Families needs more staff and support to 
help protect our kids.  This budget does not cut funding for child 
protection and it supports the efforts that we have taken to date 
to boost social workers and ensure better communications be-
tween departments within the Agency of Human Services and 
others who help protect children. 
 
There is no way to address the $94 million budget gap we face 
this year without significant, but strategic cuts.  It would be irre-
sponsible to expect Vermonters to pay for this gap, just as it 
would be to cut indiscriminately to meet our budget challenge. 

State government has to change the way it does business to 
meet the new reality of slower growth projected by our econo-
mists. My budget proposal includes $15.0 million in cost reduc-

tions from restructuring, consolidation, and elimination of pro-
grams in state government. The savings are complemented by 
the increased revenue from closing the loophole that allows 
some tax filers to deduct last year’s state and local taxes from 
this year’s income. This measure will bring an additional $15.5 
million in revenue to the state. 
 

We must meet the mission of state government - to provide for 

the needs of Vermonters and give them every opportunity to 

succeed - while continuing to do all we can to match our spend-

ing with our ability to pay. I look forward to working with all of 

you, with our dedicated state workforce, and with our communi-

ties as we build a firm foundation for Vermont’s ongoing pros-

perity. 

Sincerely, 

Peter Shumlin 

Governor 
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With the end of the 
Great Recession, 
General Fund (GF) 
revenue is growing, 
year-over-year.  The 
challenge is that the 
pent up demand for 
government services 
and support has and 
is projected to grow at 
a higher rate than GF 
revenue.   
 
The chart at the right 
illustrates the building 
budget gap that will 
occur if we do not 
match our growth in 
spending to our 
growth in GF reve-
nue.  Without action, 
we will continue to 
experience growing 
“budget gaps” in the 
future. 
 
Agencies and Depart-
ments have worked 
hard to mitigate and 
close the past budget 
gaps.  However, with 
each passing year, 
the task of closing GF 
budget gaps be-
comes more difficult; 

THE STRUCTURAL CHALLENGE - REVENUE AND EXPENDITURE GROWTH MISMATCH 

Projected General Fund Budget Gap for FY 2016 - FY 2019 

sources of one-time monies become fewer or depleted, and federal funding continues to decline. We must 
address this structural challenge for FY 2016 and beyond.    
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 CONSENSUS REVENUE HISTORY AND FORECAST  

Revenues Below Target; Increased Over Prior Years 

On July 24, 2014 the Vermont Emergency Board adopted revised General, Transportation and Education Funds Consensus 
Revenue Forecasts for the remainder of FY 2015 and for FY 2016, reducing the targets for all three major funds.  The General 
Fund for FY 2015 was projected to be $1,367.9 million (-$28.8 million, -2.1%), while FY 2016 was projected at $1,411.7 million (-
$25.7 million, -1.8%).  The Transportation Fund forecasts for the remainder of FY 2015 were projected to be $260.5 million (-$2.4 
million, -0.9%) and for FY 2016 were projected at $263.9 million (-$4.0 million, -1.5%).  The Education Fund was projected to be 
$181.7 million for FY 2015 (-$2.5 million, -1.4%) and $186.8 million for FY 2016 (-$2.7 million, -1.4%).     

This year, the Governor’s FY 2015 Budget Adjustment and the FY 2016 Budget Recommendations are being submitted in 
advance of the January 20, 2015 Emergency Board meeting.  The Governor has submitted a budget consistent with the July 2014 
forecast.  Any differences made to the Consensus Revenue Forecast on January 20th, will be addressed during the 2015 
legislative process. 

The charts above show the Consensus Revenue Forecast history.  Charts detailing the Consensus Revenue for General, 
Transportation and Education Funds by component are on the following pages. 
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In accordance with 2012 Act 162 § 
E.100.2 (a) and (b), the development 
process for the Governor's Budget Rec-
ommendations includes public participa-
tion and a current services budget.  

Public Participation - Public Budget 
Forums (per 2012 Act 162 § E.100.2 
(a)) 

The Secretary of Administration and the 
Commissioner of Finance & Manage-
ment held Public Budget Forums on Oc-
tober 14, 2014 and October 28, 2014, 
utilizing multiple locations around the 
State via Vermont Interactive Technolo-
gies.   

The Forums were focused on State Gov-
ernment as follows: 1st session on non-
Human Services areas; and 2nd session 
specifically on Human Services.   

Attendance levels were mixed, high at 
the Human Services forum and low at 
the non-Human Services forum, but sur-
vey participation was up significantly 
from the prior year.  173 on-line survey 
responses were received vs. 25 received 
the prior year.  The data does not distin-
guish whether the 173 responses were 
from 173 individuals or whether 
“clusters” received from the same zip 
codes were multiple responses from the 
same individuals.  

Responses for two of the three survey 
questions are shown here.  Additional 
survey detail is available at: http://
finance.vermont.gov/news/
FY16BudgetForum.  

THE FISCAL YEAR 2016 BUDGET DEVELOPMENT PROCESS 
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Current Services Budget Items, included in the Governor’s 

Budget Recommendations: 

 Projected caseload and utilization needs for FY 2016. 

 Annualization of FY 2015 Pay Act. 

 The statutorily required General Fund Transfer to the Education 

Fund. 

 Actuarially required contributions to the Vermont Teachers and 

State Employees Retirement System.      

 Increased costs related to the operations of the exchange. 

 Estimated costs for municipal current use, homeowner and rent-

er rebate. 

 Increased costs required for debt service. 

 Additional costs to support the Governor’s opiate treatment initi-

ative. 

 

New Initiatives that are not be part of the Current Services 

Budget: 

 Funds to support decreasing the health care provider cost shift, 

which includes a 0.7% payroll tax. 

 A tax change regarding the deductibility of state and local taxes. 

 

 

Current Services Budget (per 2012 Act 162 § E.100.2 (b)) 

A current services budget measures how much it will cost the State in an upcoming budget period to deliver the same quantity and quality 

of services being delivered in the current budget period. A current services budget takes into account the impact of factors such as: infla-

tion and other changes in the per-person cost of providing the programs and services; any expected changes in the number of people uti-

lizing those services and benefits due to population growth or other factors; any previously enacted changes that have not been phased 

in, ongoing formula-based adjustments, and other factors that would require statutory changes to undo; and collective bargaining agree-

ments. 

A current services budget does not take into account the impact of factors such as: proposed new policy or policy changes not yet enact-

ed; new programmatic initiatives; and proposed new revenue or tax receipts. 

See Deficit Mitigation table on page 17 for additional information. 
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 Performance Accountability - FY 2016 Governor’s Budget Recommendation 

Last fiscal year, for the FY 2015 Governor’s Budget 

Recommendations, a Programmatic Performance 

Measure Budget pilot program began.  A total of 11 

departments reported on performance measures asso-

ciated with 13 programs/activities, which were tied to 

budget dollars. Following the passage in 2014 of Act 

186 (“Population-Level Outcomes and Indicators”), the 

pilot program was expanded for FY 2016 to include 41 

programs across 31 departments/units.   

The State's Chief Performance Officer is charged with 

overseeing the estimated 3 to 5 year implementation 

of this initiative, supported by the Legislative, the Ex-

ecutive Branch, and a number of Vermont non-profit 

early adopters.  The State's roll-out of a Performance 

Accountability methodology began with the appoint-

ment and training of agency and department Perfor-

mance Accountability Liaisons (PALs) in July 2014.  

Annual Progress Reports are due to the General As-

sembly and various Committees of Jurisdiction each 

July. Ultimately, the goal is for agencies and depart-

ments to have on-line scorecards (“dashboards”) 

showing outcomes/results tied to performance 

measures and budgets, at the program/activity level, 

for all major programs/activities.   

Details of the programs/measures submitted as part of 

the FY 2016 Governor’s Budget Recommendations 

and additional information about the Performance Ac-

countability initiative may be found at: http://

spotlight.vermont.gov/performance_measures. 

http://spotlight.vermont.gov/performance_measures
http://spotlight.vermont.gov/performance_measures
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 Supports a General Fund (GF) budget of $1.47 billion.  Left 

unchecked, the projected budget gap of $94 million in FY 

2016 would have reflected a 6.5% increase in GF spending 

over the FY 2015 As Passed budget. Instead, the FY 2016 

budget that I am submitting reflects a 1.9% increase over 

the FY 2015 As Passed budget due to proposed expense 

reductions. In addition, due to actions taken as a result of a 

General Fund revenue downgrade this summer and a po-

tential further downgrade in January, my Administration has 

already taken steps to further reduce spending by $34 mil-

lion in FY 2015 though many of these mid-year adjustments 

are one-time, compared to this metric, the FY 2016 Gover-

nor’s Recommended budget reflects an increase in GF 

spending of 4.4% over the FY 2015 Governor’s Recom-

mended Budget Adjustment. However, the total unduplicat-

ed appropriation request is $5.66 billion, an increase of 

1.8% over the FY 2015 Governor’s Recommended Budget 

Adjustment. 

 Maintains the General, Transportation and Education Funds 

(GF, TF and EF) Budget Stabilization Reserves at statutory 

levels. 

 Funds the statutory General Fund transfer to the Education 

Fund and the actuarial recommendations for State employ-

ees’ and teachers’ pension plans. 

 Steps down reliance on one-time funds by $41 million, to 

$12 million.  The FY 2015 budget relied on $53 million in 

one-time funds.   

 Closes a $94 million FY 2016 General Fund budget gap 

with a balanced approach of state government restructuring 

and efficiencies, consolidations and program savings, as 

well as revenue enhancements created by eliminating the 

ability to deduct prior year state and local taxes on the cur-

rent year’s state return.  Examples of restructuring savings 

include: 

 Low Income Home Energy Assistance Program 

 (LIHEAP) reductions – this will eliminate the  state sub-

sidy which was implemented in 2014 ($6 million GF).  

$17.5  million of federal funding remains to support this 

program; 

 Current Use Program – reducing the amount  the State 

allows for property tax relief on farm buildings from 

100% to 70% ($1.6 million); 

 State Library restructuring ($0.5 million); 

 Vermont Interactive Technologies (VIT) - no longer 

providing state support ($0.8 million); 

 Working Lands – reducing state funds ($0.7 million); 

 Personnel or labor cost savings to be directed by the 

Legislature and accomplished by the Vermont State Em-

ployees Association (VSEA) and my Administration ($5 

million); 

 Consolidation of the Public Safety Answering Points  

(PSAPs), involving the merger of PSAPs into fewer, 

more central locations ($1.7 million); and, 

 Restructuring of the Community High School of Vermont 

GOVERNOR SHUMLIN’S FISCAL YEAR 2016 KEY BUDGET ITEMS 
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 by closing the field office locations but continuing to pro-

vide services at the Correctional Facilities ($1.7 million).   

 Continues critical health care reform progress.  This budget 

proposal calls for a 0.7% payroll tax to generate $41.4 mil-

lion in revenue which will in turn leverage an additional 

$44.5 million in Federal Funds, for investments in a number 

of initiatives including proposals to continue improving Ver-

mont’s health care system. These initiatives include 

strengthening the efforts of the Green Mountain Care 

Board, providing for further investments in Vermont’s Blue-

print for Health, continuing the pursuit of an all-payer waiver 

and increasing Medicaid reimbursements to Medicare levels 

to address the cost shift imbalance.  Importantly, the invest-

ment in fixing the cost shift will be greater than the state 

sums raised and will be directly applied to lower commercial 

insurance rates for private payers including businesses. 

 Implements the state’s strategic plan to clean up Lake 

Champlain.  My administration will work to implement the 

Lake Champlain restoration plan submitted to the Environ-

mental Protection Agency (EPA) last spring to protect and 

restore the state’s waters. I propose using increased federal 

dollars, as well as money from the capital budget, Vermont 

Housing and Conservation Board (VHCB) and a new dedi-

cated state Clean Water Fund. To strengthen water quality 

efforts, the Clean Water Fund will raise approximately $5 

million in FY 2016, $1 million through a fee on agricultural 

fertilizers to address farm practices, and $4 to $6 million 

from an impact fee to be paid by owners of commercial and 

industrial parcels within the Lake Champlain watershed.  

The Clean Water Fund will be structured so that it can serve 

as a repository for additional federal and private funding 

sources.   

 Additionally, the capital budget will include $6.75 million 

 for technical assistance and direct investment in water 

quality projects in the Lake Champlain Basin and around 

the state. This includes $1.6 million in state matching 

funds which will leverage $8.2 million in federal EPA 

grants for a total of $9.8 million for low-interest loans to 

municipalities through the Clean Water State Revolving 

Fund. The capital budget also increases funding to 

$3.75 million for innovative stormwater management 

projects, and $1.4 million in funding for the Agency of 

Agriculture’s cost sharing program for livestock fencing 

and other measures.  

 Continues investment in rebuilding our roads and bridges.  

Our continued economic growth requires a high functioning 

transportation system and my budget proposal continues 

the progress we have made in rebuilding our infrastructure.  

We have made significant progress in improving the condi-

tion of our roads and bridges. In 2008, 36% of our highways 

were rated in very poor condition; in 2014 this was reduced 

to 13%. Our investments and innovation in accelerated pro-

ject delivery for bridges has also yielded positive results. In 

2008, 16% of Vermont bridges were deemed as structurally 

deficient; in 2014 this was reduced to 7%.  This budget, 

while constrained by the reduction of Federal Funds, contin-

ues the trend of infrastructure improvement with over $100 

million for both bridge rehabilitation and road paving. This 

budget also supports the needs of a multimodal transporta-

tion system with funding for rail, transit, bicycle and pedes-

trian facilities, and aviation. It also recognizes the transpor-

tation sector’s responsibility for addressing water quality 
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  challenges by investing over $3.2 million in stormwater 

management activities on state and municipal roads.  

 Continues capital investment in critical public projects.  Fol-

lowing the recommendation of the Capital Debt Affordability 

Advisory Committee, my Capital Appropriation Proposal 

recommends $144 million in authorized bonds and $11.5 

million in bond premium, for a total of $155.5 million over 

the next two years. Included in this proposal is: 

 $17.4 million to complete the rebuilding and restoration 

of the Waterbury State Office Complex, which is on 

schedule for a December 2015 completion date; 

 $16.5 million for the Agriculture and ANR Lab in Ran-

dolph at Vermont Technical College; 

 $30.5 million for statewide technology investments at the 

Agency of Human Services and the Agency of Admin-

istration;  

 $3 million for state aid for school district consolidation;  

 $5.6 million to level fund the Vermont Housing and Con-

servation Board; and, 

 $29.5 million in major maintenance projects for historic 

sites, Forests, Parks and Recreation facilities and infra-

structure, state buildings throughout Vermont and for 

UVM, the State Colleges and the Military. 
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FY 2016 General Fund Overview  

The budget process began with two  
Public Budget Forums and the receipt 
of FY 2016 budget requests from 
agencies and departments.  Regular 
meetings with the Secretary of Admin-
istration and the Governor yielded a 
budget balanced to the projected avail-
able revenues.   

In many prior years, the Governor’s 
Budget Recommendations were calcu-
lated based on the Consensus Reve-
nue Forecast adopted by the Emergen-
cy Board just prior to the Governor’s 
budget address to the General Assem-
bly - normally mid to late January.  This 
year, however, the Governor’s Budget 
Recommendations are being submitted 
in advance of the January Emergency 
Board meeting and are therefore 
based on the July 2014 Consensus 
Revenue Forecast.   

Any increase or decrease in Consen-
sus Revenue Forecast adopted by the 
Emergency Board will be addressed by 
the Legislature in consultation with the 
Administration. 

A combination of revenue enhance-
ments, base spending reductions, and 
increases from special and federal 
funds, were used to close the $93.61 
million budget gap and bring the GF 
budget appropriations into balance. 

 

The Fiscal Year 2016 General Fund Overview 
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FY 2016 Governor’s Budget  

Recommendations, by Fund 

FY 2016 Governor’s Budget  

Recommendations, by Government Function 
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Governor's 

Governor's Budget 

Actual Actual Recommend BAA Recommend Forecast

FY 2013 FY 2014 FY 2015 FY 2016 FY 2017

Sources

Current law revenues 228.19               253.38            260.50                 263.90              267.40             

New revenue -                    -                  0.65                     -                    -                  

Direct applications, reversions & 1-time revenue 3.61                   1.83                -                       -                    -                  

For appropriation from TF Carryforward -                    -                  -                       -                    -                  

Total sources 231.81               255.21            261.15                 263.90              267.40             

Uses

Base appropriations 235.31               252.22            260.73                 261.59              265.36             

Budget adjustment, rescissions & excess receipts (1.05)                  0.38                (1.71)                    -                    -                  

Post budget adjustment change -                    -                  -                       -                    -                  

One-time appropriations -                    -                  -                       -                    -                  

Total uses 234.26               252.60            259.02                 261.59              265.36             

Subtotal operating surplus (deficit) (2.45)                  2.61                2.13                     2.31                  2.04                

Allocation of surplus

Transfers  (to) / from other funds

General Fund 4.37                   -                  -                       -                    -                  

Downtown Fund (0.38)                  (0.38)               (0.38)                    (0.42)                 (0.42)               

Central Garage Fund (1.12)                  (1.12)               (0.37)                    (1.12)                 (1.12)               

VT Recreational Trail Fund (0.37)                  (0.37)               (0.37)                    (0.37)                 (0.37)               

Other Funds -                    -                  -                       -                    -                  

Total transfers (to) / from other funds 2.50                   (1.87)               (1.13)                    (1.91)                 (1.91)               

Reserved in the TF (designated)

Budget Stabilization Reserve (0.04)                  (0.74)               (1.00)                    (0.40)                 (0.13)               

Bond Reserve -                    -                  -                       -                    -                  

Total reserved in the TF (designated) (0.04)                  (0.74)               (1.00)                    (0.40)                 (0.13)               

Total allocated 2.45                   (2.61)               (2.13)                    (2.31)                 (2.04)               

Unallocated operating surplus(deficit) (0.00)                  0.00                0.00                     -                    (0.00)               

10.81                 11.55              12.55                   12.95                13.08               

TF Reserves (cumulative)

Bond Reserve -                    -                  -                       -                    -                  

Budget Stabilization Reserve 10.81                 11.55              12.55                   12.95                13.08               

Total TF Reserve Balance 10.81                 11.55              12.55                   12.95                13.08               

Transportation Fund Summary

Fiscal Years 2013 - 2017
($ in Millions)*

*Results may not add due to rounding.

Stabilization Reserve at statutory level of 5%
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FY 2015 BUDGET ADJUSTMENT RECOMMENDATIONSFY 2015 BUDGET ADJUSTMENT RECOMMENDATIONS  



25 

 

 

The Governor’s FY 2015 

Budget Adjustment Recom-

mendation has been submit-

ted. It is based on the re-

duced Consensus Revenue 

Forecast, adopted by the 

Vermont Emergency Board 

on July 24, 2014.  The re-

duction in the Forecast ne-

cessitated a General Fund 

(GF) rescission of $22.0 mil-

lion, approved by the Legis-

lative Joint Fiscal Committee 

on August 13, 2014.   

 

As of December 2014, the 

GF revenues are $11.1 mil-

lion below the reduced Fore-

cast approved on July 24, 

2014.    

 

In order to balance FY 2015 

General Fund operations 

and maintain the GF Budget 

Stabilization Reserve at the 

statutory level, a $12.0 mil-

lion appropriation decrease 

has been recommended by 

the Governor.  

 

THE FISCAL YEAR 2015 BUDGET ADJUSTMENT RECOMMENDATION 
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FY 2015 Governor’s Budget Adjustment  

Recommendations, by Government Function 

FY 2015 Governor’s Budget Adjustment  

Recommendations, by Fund 

General Fund
25.29%

Local Match
0.05%

Transportation 
Fund
4.66%

Enterprise Funds
0.21%

Education Fund
21.92%

Federal Funds
35.62%

Pension & Private 
Purpose Trust 

Funds
1.26%

Federal ARRA
0.05%

Debt Service 
Obligation Funds

0.05%

Special Funds
10.90%

FY 2015 Governor's Budget Adjustment Recommendation by 
Fund ($5.56 billion)
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Tax expenditures are statutory provisions which reduce the amount of revenue that would otherwise be collected in order to encour-
age certain activities or to limit the tax burden on certain types of individuals. By reducing the amount of tax revenues collected by the 
government, expenditures can have the same fiscal effects as direct government expenditures, even though they appear as reduc-
tions in taxes.  

However, tax expenditures differ from direct spending programs in one important respect. Direct appropriations for government pro-
grams are evaluated annually during the budget process, and the Legislature must take affirmative action to continue funding. Addi-
tionally, direct spending programs are itemized in the budget and are therefore more transparent to the public. Tax expenditures, on 
the other hand, usually represent permanent foregone revenue and are not evident in the State budget or subject to the same annual 
review process. 

 
Annual Tax Expenditure Budget reporting is codified under 32 V.S.A. § 306.  The schedule for reporting is segregated into the follow-
ing categories: 
 

(1) A budget covering tax expenditures related to non-profits and charitable organizations and covering miscellaneous ex-
penditures shall be made by the third Tuesday of the legislative session beginning in January 2012 and every three years 
thereafter.  

(2) A budget covering tax expenditures related to economic development, including business, investment, and energy, shall 
be made by the third Tuesday of the legislative session beginning in January 2013 and every three years thereafter. 

(3) A budget covering tax expenditures made in furtherance of Vermont’s human services, including tax expenditures affecting 
veterans, shall be made by the third Tuesday of the legislative session beginning in January 2014 and every three years 
thereafter. 

This year’s Tax Expenditure Budget Report covers tax expenditures related to non-profits and charitable organizations and covering 
miscellaneous expenditures.  The budget is shown on the following two charts sorted first by Tax Category and then, by related de-
partment. 

The Tax Department published complete Tax Expenditure Reports by year at: http://www.state.vt.us/tax/expenditurereports.shtml 
 

 

[Continues next page] 

 

 

 

 

TAX EXPENDITURE BUDGET REPORT 

http://www.state.vt.us/tax/expenditurereports.shtml
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 NON-PROFIT & CHARITABLE ORGANIZATION TAX EXPENDITURE BUDGET REPORT (1) BY TYPE 

Agency /

Dept. 

TAX EXPENDITURE REPORT                                                                   by Major 

Object 

FY 2014 Estimat-

ed 

FY 2015 Esti-

mated 

FY 2016 Esti-

mated 

TRE Vermont Municipal Bond Income        3,000,000       3,500,000        3,700,000  

ACCD Qualified Sale of Mobile Home Park Credit 40,000  40,000  40,000  

HED Vermont Higher Education Investment Credit 2,000,000 2,000,000       2,000,000  

  Individual Income Tax Expenditure - Sub-Total        5,040,000       5,540,000        5,740,000  

AGFM Veterinary supplies 1,600,000  1,600,000  1,600,000  

TAX Rentals of coin-operated washing facilities 1,400,000  1,400,000  1,400,000  

ACCD Admission fees to nonprofit museums 1,500,000  1,500,000  1,500,000  

  Sales & Use Tax Expenditures - Sub-Total        4,500,000       4,500,000        4,500,000  

ACCD Fraternal Societies 80,000  80,000  80,000  

AHS Hospital and Medical Service Organizations 14,200,000  14,900,000  15,700,000  

  Insurance Premiums Tax Expenditures - Sub-Total      14,280,000      14,980,000      15,780,000  

TAX Religious, charitable 184,000  207,000  230,000  

TAX Gifts 3,107,000  3,328,500  3,550,000  

TAX IRC Sec. 351 34,000  32,000  30,000  

AOT Trade-In Allowance 27,200,000  28,400,000  29,600,000  

  Motor Vehicle Purchase & Use Expenditures - Sub-Total      30,525,000      31,967,500      33,410,000  

AHS Non-Profit Medical Service Corporations 141,000  145,000  149,000  

HED Vermont State Colleges 99,000  102,000  105,000  

HED University of Vermont 10,576,000  10,893,500  11,211,000  

ACCD Libraries 968,000  997,000  1,026,000  

TAX Congressionally Chartered Organizations 599,000  617,000  635,000  

TAX Public, pious and charitable property 50,623,000  52,141,000  53,660,000  

HED College fraternities and societies 177,000  182,000  188,000  

AHS/DVOH YMCA and YWCA 232,000  239,000  246,000  

ACCD Cemeteries 726,000  748,000  770,000  

AGFM Owned by agricultural societies 449,000  462,000  476,000  

AGFM Humane societies 74,000  76,000  78,000  

AHS FQHC and RHC 378,000  389,000  401,000  

PSD Municipalities hosting large power plants 1,071,000  1,160,500  1,250,000  

 Property Tax Expenditures - Sub-Total      66,113,000      68,152,000      70,195,000  

 GRAND TOTAL    120,458,000    125,139,500    129,625,000  

 

(1) Note: The FY 2016 Expenditure Budget "covers tax expenditures related to nonprofits and charitable organizations and covering miscellaneous ex-
penditures," as prescribed by 2011 Act 45. Act 200 of 2014 on the statutory purposes of tax expenditures amended the section on the definition of a tax 
expenditure. 
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NON-PROFIT & CHARITABLE ORGANIZATION TAX EXPENDITURE BUDGET REPORT 

(1) 
BY DEPT. 

Agency /

Dept. 

TAX EXPENDITURE REPORT                                                                   by Major 

Object 

FY 2014 Estimat-

ed 

FY 2015 Esti-

mated 

FY 2016 Esti-

mated 

ACCD Qualified Sale of Mobile Home Park Credit 40,000  40,000  40,000  

ACCD Admission fees to nonprofit museums 1,500,000  1,500,000  1,500,000  

ACCD Fraternal Societies 80,000  80,000  80,000  

ACCD Libraries 968,000  997,000  1,026,000  

ACCD Cemeteries 726,000  748,000  770,000  

ACCD YMCA and YWCA 232,000  239,000  246,000  

  Agency of Commerce & Community Development - Sub-Total 3,546,000  3,604,000  3,662,000  

AGFM Veterinary supplies 1,600,000  1,600,000  1,600,000  

AGFM Owned by agricultural societies 449,000  462,000  476,000  

AGFM Humane societies 74,000  76,000  78,000  

  Agency of Agriculture - Sub-Total 2,123,000  2,138,000  2,154,000  

AHS Hospital and Medical Service Organizations 14,200,000  14,900,000  15,700,000  

AHS Non-Profit Medical Service Corporations 141,000  145,000  149,000  

AHS FQHC and RHC 378,000  389,000  401,000  

  Agency of Human Services - Sub-Total 14,719,000  15,434,000  16,250,000  

AOT Trade-In Allowance 27,200,000  28,400,000  29,600,000  

  Agency of Transportation - Sub-Total 27,200,000  28,400,000  29,600,000  

HED Vermont Higher Education Investment Credit 2,000,000 2,000,000       2,000,000  

HED Vermont State Colleges 99,000  102,000  105,000  

HED University of Vermont 10,576,000  10,893,500  11,211,000  

HED College fraternities and societies 177,000  182,000  188,000  

  Higher Education - Sub-Total 12,852,000  13,177,500  13,504,000  

PSD Municipalities hosting large power plants 1,071,000  1,160,500  1,250,000  

  Public Service Department - Sub-Total 1,071,000  1,160,500  1,250,000  

TAX Rentals of coin-operated washing facilities 1,400,000  1,400,000  1,400,000  

TAX Religious, charitable 184,000  207,000  230,000  

TAX Gifts 3,107,000  3,328,500  3,550,000  

TAX IRC Sec. 351 34,000  32,000  30,000  

TAX Congressionally Chartered Organizations 599,000  617,000  635,000  

TAX Public, pious and charitable property 50,623,000  52,141,000  53,660,000  

  Tax Department - Sub-Total 55,947,000  57,725,500  59,505,000  

TRE Vermont Municipal Bond Income        3,000,000       3,500,000        3,700,000  

 Treasurer's Office - Sub-Total        3,000,000       3,500,000        3,700,000  

 GRAND TOTAL    120,458,000    125,139,500    129,625,000  

 

(1) Note: The FY 2016 Expenditure Budget "covers tax expenditures related to nonprofits and charitable organizations and covering miscellaneous ex-
penditures," as prescribed by 2011 Act 45. Act 200 of 2014 on the statutory purposes of tax expenditures amended the section on the definition of a tax 
expenditure. 
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 RETIREMENT SYSTEMS FINANCIAL INTEGRITY REPORT 

Retirement Systems: Funding Update 

As specified in 32 V.S.A. §311, the following is a report on the financial integrity of the State Employees’ and State Teachers’ Retire-

ment Systems. 

 

Contribution Levels 

 

VSERS 

As a result of the June 30, 2014 actuarial valuation, the actuary for the Vermont State Employees’ Retirement System (VSERS) rec-

ommended a FY 2016 contribution of $46,237,853 to the pension plan (VSERS pension) and $74,674,203 to the Vermont State Em-

ployees’ Other Post-Employment Benefits (VSERS OPEB) plan, based on current funding policy. 

The actuary’s annual required contribution (ARC) to the VSERS pension includes a normal contribution of $19,138,047 and a contri-

bution of $27,099,806 toward the unfunded actuarial accrued liability (UAAL).  To calculate the State’s contribution, the ARC has 

been reduced by $821,771 for the Treasurer’s estimate of FY 2016 contributions to VSERS by town participants, making the State’s 

net ARC to VSERS $45,416,082.  The State also contributes an amount to prepay the Treasurer’s estimate of non-healthcare admin-

istrative expenses which for FY 2016 is $8,824,824.  This amount has been reduced for estimated FY 2016 investment manager fees 

of $6,938,925, which is commonly not prepaid by other retirement plans.  This adjustment results in a FY 2016 State contribution of 

$1,885,899 to cover estimated non-healthcare administrative expenses.  Added to the net ARC, the State’s planned total contribution 

to the VSERS pension for FY 2016 will be $47,301,981. 

The actuary’s ARC to the VSERS OPEB of $74,674,203 includes a normal contribution of $43,040,246 and amortization of the OPEB 

UAAL of $32,427,250.  The actuary estimates that $793,293 in interest will be earned on expected benefit payments, which reduces 

the OPEB ARC. 

The State’s planned contribution to the VSERS OPEB during FY 2016 is $31,230,000 which is the Treasurer’s estimate of VSERS 

retiree benefit costs. It is anticipated that the VSERS OPEB will also receive subsidies under the Employee Group Waiver Plan 

(EGWP) which was implemented in 2015.  EGWP subsidies are credited to expense, not as an additional contribution. 

VSTRS 

As a result of the June 30, 2014 actuarial valuation, the actuary for the Vermont State Teachers’ Retirement System (VSTRS) recom-

mended a FY 2016 contribution of $76,102,909 to the pension plan (VSTRS pension) and $42,641,136 to the Retired Teachers’ 

Health and Medical Benefits (RTHMB) plan, estimated on a non-prefunding basis.  The ARC for the VSTRS pension includes a nor-

mal contribution of $10,384,106 and a contribution of $65,718,803 toward the UAAL.  The ARC for the RTHMB includes a normal 
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 contribution of $20,350,148 and amortization of the UAAL of $22,801,016. The actuary estimates that $510,028 in interest will be 

earned on expected benefit payments, which reduces the OPEB ARC. 

The State plans to contribute the full ARC of $76,102,909 to the VSTRS pension and $12,576,468 to the RTHMB. Interfund transfers 

will be made, as needed, to cover RTHMB estimated expenditures of $30,030,000.  It is anticipated that the RTHMB will also receive 

subsidies under the Employee Group Waiver Plan (EGWP) which was implemented in 2014.   

The State Treasurer’s Office, the Administration, Legislative leadership, the Vermont-NEA and other partners agreed to and initiated 

a 10-year plan during the 2014 legislative session to develop long-term sustainable funding for the RTHMB with shared responsibility 

from a variety of sources. The Plan includes: steadily increasing State funding; loans from the State’s general fund for 4 years fol-

lowed by 5 years of repayments of principal and interest; establishing a separate RTHMB fund (16 V.S.A. §1944b) from which to pay 

retired teachers health and medical benefits; setting the employee contribution rate 1% percent higher (to 6%) for teachers with less 

than 5 years of membership service; adding statute directing school administrators to properly charge employer retirement costs and 

administrative operating expenses applicable to those teachers whose funding is provided from federal grants and to pay that portion 

of federal reimbursement to VSTRS; and adding statute requiring the employers of teachers that become members of VSTRS on or 

after July 1, 2015 to pay an annual assessment based on the Actuary’s recommendation of the future value of those teachers’ health 

and medical benefits. 

Funding Levels  

State statutes define the method of funding the retirement systems which is assessed and reported by an independent actuary.  The 

pension plan actuary uses Governmental Accounting Standards Board (GASB) standards to produce data (comparable nationally by 

using a standard actuarial method) for accounting purposes and not for funding decisions.  Since a new standard (GASB No. 67) was 

issued in 2014, superseding old GASB No. 25, both old and new figures are presented for continuity during the transition. 

Based on GASB 25, the former reporting standard, the funded ratios for the VSERS and VSTRS pension systems for the period end-

ing June 30, 2014 are 77.9% and 59.9% respectively.  The funded ratios for the VSERS OPEB and the VSTRS RTHMB plans for the 

period ending June 30, 2014 are 1.7% and 0.0% respectively.   GASB 25 uses smoothing to calculate the actuarial value of assets.  

GASB 67 uses market as well as other changes to the liability calculation. 

Based on GASB 67, the new reporting standard for pensions, effective for June 30, 2014, developed a number called the net pension 

liability and a funding percentage.  The net pension liability for VSERS is $351,642,081 and the funding percentage is 82.5%.  The 

net pension liability for VSTRS is $958,436,990 and the funding percentage is 64.02%.  GASB 67’s pension plan actuarial reports are 

based on FY 2013 census data rolled forward to FY 2014, taking into account actual benefit and expense payments made during the 

fiscal year, any benefit and contribution plan changes and the market value of assets on June 30, 2014.  

The Administration, State Treasurer’s Office, the Legislature and other affected parties continue to work together to develop a multi-

year plan to address funding pension plan and retiree liabilities. 
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